UnitedHealthcare_FAV_SB659 Uploaded by: MacLauchlan, Dan

Position: FAV



February 18, 2020

The Honorable Senator Delores Kelley Maryland General Assembly Annapolis, MD

Dear Senator Kelley:

UnitedHealthcare supports the passage of SB 659, a bill to create what is commonly referred to in the Medicare supplement market as the "Birthday Rule." About 250,000 Maryland residents are currently enrolled in Medicare supplement plans which help them to pay Medicare's deductibles and coinsurance. UnitedHealthcare insures just over 100,000 of Maryland's Medicare supplement enrollees and over 4 million in total across the country. While each Medicare enrollee has a guaranteed right to purchase a Medicare supplement plan when they first enroll in Medicare, enrollees in Maryland may not be able to make changes to their coverage later if their health status changes. An annual Birthday Open Enrollment Period would give Medicare supplement enrollees a guaranteed right to switch to a different Medicare supplement plan or company during their birth month each year if they find an option that better meets their needs.

The Birthday Rule provides an important consumer protection

Medicare supplement plans are standardized across the market so that each company's plans have the same benefit designs and coverage, making it easy to compare prices and options. Although the benefit designs are standardized, premium increases and the customer experience can vary greatly across companies. Unfortunately, in Maryland, Medicare supplement insureds with a health condition may not be able to switch companies to take advantage of lower premiums or better service. The Birthday Rule would ensure that Marylanders who have paid Medicare supplement premiums for years are not stuck in a plan should they want or need to switch.

The Birthday Rule is good for the Medicare Supplement market

The Birthday Rule promotes both competition and consumer protection by providing Medicare supplement enrollees a guaranteed right to change their coverage each year. The Birthday Rule has been in place in California for about 20 years and in Oregon for about 7 years, and both states have healthy and stable Medicare supplement markets. The Birthday Rule itself does not materially affect premiums when premium levels are adequate to begin with, but it does promote long-term rate stability in the Medicare supplement market. When insureds have the option to switch plans during their birth month, companies have an important incentive to price their plans with rate stability in mind.

Annual surveys conducted by AHIP consistently find high rates of satisfaction among Medicare supplement insureds^[i]. The goal of the Birthday Rule is not to encourage Medicare supplement insureds to switch coverage they are satisfied with, but rather to give them the right to do so should they ever need it. UnitedHealthcare supports this important consumer protection.

Sincerely,

Dan MacLauchlan Compliance Officer UnitedHealthcare Medicare Supplement Plans

dmaclauchlan@uhc.com

 $^{^{[}i]} \, \underline{\text{https://www.ahip.org/new-study-nine-out-of-ten-seniors-value-their-medicare-supplemental-plan/} \\$

HEAU_FAV_SB0659Uploaded by: O'Connor, Patricia

Position: FAV

BRIAN E. FROSH Attorney General

ELIZABETH F. HARRISChief Deputy Attorney General

CAROLYN QUATTROCKI
Deputy Attorney General

WILLIAM D. GRUHN

Chief

Consumer Protection Division

Writer's Direct Fax No. (410) 576-6571

STATE OF MARYLAND
OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL
CONSUMER PROTECTION DIVISION

Writer's Direct Dial No. (410) 576-6515

Writer's Direct Email: poconnor@oag.state.md.us

February 19, 2020

To: The Honorable Delores G. Kelley

Chair, Finance Committee

From: Patricia F. O'Connor, Health Education and Advocacy Unit

Re: Senate Bill 659 (Insurance - Medicare Supplement Policy Plans - Open Enrollment

Period Following Birthday): Support

The Office of the Attorney General's Health Education and Advocacy Unit (HEAU) supports Senate Bill 659 because the bill adds protections from medical underwriting for Medicare enrollees who want to change Medicare supplement policy plans more than 6 months after they first enroll in Medicare, which is the current protected period. Supplemental plan enrollees who currently attempt to change plans more than 6 months after initial enrollment may be denied coverage, or charged higher premiums, on the basis of medical underwriting. http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Medigap-Enrollment-and%20-Consumer-Protections-Vary-Across-States

This bill provides that a carrier must make available supplemental plans with benefits that are equal to or less than the current plan's benefits, within 30 days after the birthday of an individual enrolled in a supplemental plan. California and Oregon have enacted similar laws making it easier for enrollees to switch plans if their needs and priorities change, and to provide them with choices in doing so. https://healthcare.oregon.gov/shiba/Documents/4845-31 medicare-bday-rule.pdf

We ask the committee to give the bill a favorable report.

cc: Senator Kramer, Sponsor